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CHAPTER I.

MAKING THE MOST OF LIFE.

"Measure thy life by loss instead of gain;


Not by the wine drunk, but the wine poured forth;


For love's strength standeth in love's sacrifice,


And whoso suffers most hath most to give."


—The Disciples.



According to our Lord's teaching, we can make the most of our life by
losing it.  He says that losing the life for his sake is saving it.
There is a lower self that must be trampled down and trampled to death
by the higher self.  The alabaster vase must be broken, that the
ointment may flow out to fill the house.  The grapes must be crushed,
that there may be wine to drink.  The wheat must be bruised, before it
can become bread to feed hunger.

It is so in life.  Whole, unbruised, unbroken men are of but little
use.  True living is really a succession of battles, in which the
better triumphs over the worse, the spirit over the flesh.  Until we
cease to live for self, we have not begun to live at all.

We can never become truly useful and helpful to others until we have
learned this lesson.  One may live for self and yet do many pleasant
things for others; but one's life can never become the great blessing
to the world it was meant to be until the law of self-sacrifice has
become its heart principle.

A great oak stands in the forest.  It is beautiful in its majesty; it
is ornamental; it casts a pleasant shade.  Under its branches the
children play; among its boughs the birds sing.  One day the woodman
comes with his axe, and the tree quivers in all its branches, under his
sturdy blows.  "I am being destroyed," it cries.  So it seems, as the
great tree crashes down to the ground.  And the children are sad
because they can play no more beneath the broad branches; the birds
grieve because they can no more nest and sing amid the summer foliage.

But let us follow the tree's history.  It is cut into boards, and built
into a beautiful cottage, where human hearts find their happy nest.  Or
it is used in making a great organ which leads the worship of a
congregation.  The losing of its life was the saving of it.  It died
that it might become deeply, truly useful.

The plates, cups, dishes, and vases which we use in our homes and on
our tables, once lay as common clay in the earth, quiet and restful,
but in no way doing good, serving man.  Then came men with picks, and
the clay was rudely torn out and plunged into a mortar and beaten and
ground in a mill, then pressed, and then put into a furnace, and burned
and burned, at last coming forth in beauty, and beginning its history
of usefulness.  It was apparently destroyed that it might begin to be
of service.

A great church-building is going up, and the stones that are being laid
on the walls are brought out of the dark quarry for this purpose.  We
can imagine them complaining, groaning, and repining, as the quarry
men's drills and hammers struck them.  They supposed they were being
destroyed as they were torn out from the bed of rock where they had
lain undisturbed for ages, and were cut into blocks, and lifted out,
and then as they were chiselled and dressed into form.  But they were
being destroyed only that they might become useful.  They become part
of a new sanctuary, in which God is to be worshipped, where the Gospel
will be preached, where penitent sinners will find the Christ-Saviour,
where sorrowing ones will be comforted.  Surely it was better that
these stones should be torn out, even amid agony, and built into the
wall of the church, than that they should have lain ages more,
undisturbed in the dark quarry.  They were saved from uselessness by
being destroyed.

These are simple illustrations of the law which applies also in human
life.  We must die to be useful—to be truly a blessing.  Our Lord put
this truth in a little parable, when he said that the seed must fall
into the earth and die that it may bear fruit.  Christ's own cross is
the highest illustration of this.  His friends said he wasted his
precious life; but was that life wasted when Jesus was crucified?
George MacDonald in one of his little poems, with deep spiritual
insight, presents this truth of the blessed gain of Christ's life
through his sacrifice and death:—

"For three and thirty years, a living seed,


A lonely germ, dropt on our waste world's side,


Thy death and rising, thou didst calmly bide;


Sore compassed by many a clinging weed


Sprung from the fallow soil of evil and need;


Hither and thither tossed, by friends denied;


Pitied of goodness dull, and scorned of pride;


Until at length was done the awful deed,


And thou didst lie outworn in stony bower—


Three days asleep—oh, slumber godlike, brief,


For Man of sorrows and acquaint with grief,


Heaven's seed, Thou diedst, that out of thee might tower


Aloft, with rooted stem and shadowy leaf


Of all Humanity the crimson flower."



People said that Harriet Newell's beautiful life was wasted when she
gave it to missions, and then died and was buried far from home—bride,
missionary, mother, saint, all in one short year,—without even telling
to one heathen woman or child the story of the Saviour.  But was that
lovely young life indeed wasted?  No; all this century her name has
been one of the strongest inspirations to missionary work, and her
influence has brooded everywhere, touching thousands of hearts of
gentle women and strong men, as the story of her consecration has been
told.  Had Harriet Newell lived a thousand years of quiet, sweet life
at home, she could not have done the work that she did in one short
year by giving her life, as it seemed, an unavailing sacrifice.  She
lost her life that she might save it.  She died that she might live.
She offered herself a living sacrifice that she might become useful.

In heart and spirit we must all do the same if we would ever be a real
blessing in the world.  We must be willing to lose our life—to
sacrifice ourself, to give up our own way, our own ease, our own
comfort, possibly even our own life; for there come times when one's
life must literally be lost in order to be saved.

It was in a mine in England.  There had been a fearful explosion, and
the men came rushing up from the lower level, right into the danger of
the deathly afterblast; when the only chance of safety was in another
shaft.  And one man knew this and stood there in the dangerous passage,
warning the men.  When urged to go himself the safe way, he said, "No;
some one must stay here to guide the others."  Is there any heroism of
this world's life finer than that?

It was at Fredericksburg, after a bloody battle.  Hundreds of Union
soldiers lay wounded on the field.  All night and all next day the
space was swept by artillery from both armies; and no one could venture
to the sufferers' relief.  All that time, too, there went up from the
field agonizing cries for water, but there was no response save the
roar of the guns.  At length, however, one brave fellow behind the
ramparts, a Southern soldier, felt that he could endure these piteous
cries no longer.  His compassion rose superior to his love of life.

"General," said Richard Kirkland to his commander, "I can't stand this.
Those poor souls out there have been praying for water all night and
all day, and it is more than I can bear.  I ask permission to carry
them water."

The general assured him that it would be instant death for him to
appear upon the field, but he begged so earnestly that the officer,
admiring his noble devotion to humanity, could not refuse his request.
Provided with a supply of water, the brave soldier stepped over the
wall and went on his Christ-like errand.  From both sides wondering
eyes looked on as he knelt by the nearest sufferer, and gently raising
his head, held the cooling cup to his parched lips.  At once the Union
soldiers understood what the soldier in gray was doing for their own
wounded comrades, and not a shot was fired.  For an hour and a half he
continued his work, giving drink to the thirsty, straightening cramped
and mangled limbs, pillowing men's heads on their knapsacks, and
spreading blankets and army coats over them, tenderly as a mother would
cover her child; and all the while, until this angel-ministry was
finished, the fusillade of death was hushed.

Again we must admire the heroism that led this brave soldier in gray so
utterly to forget himself for the sake of doing a deed of mercy to his
enemies.  There is more grandeur in five minutes of such
self-renunciation than in a whole lifetime of self-interest and
self-seeking.  There is something Christly in it.  How poor, paltry,
and mean, alongside the records of such deeds, appear men's selfish
strivings, self-interests' boldest venturing!

We must get the same spirit in us if we would become in any large and
true sense a blessing to the world.  We must die to live.  We must lose
our life to save it.  We must lay self on the altar to be consumed in
the fire of love, in order to glorify God and do good to men.  Our work
may be fair, even though mingled with self; but it is only when self is
sacrificed, burned on the altar of consecration, consumed in the hot
flames of love, that our work becomes really our best, a fit offering
to be made to our King.

We must not fear that in such sacrifice, such renunciation and
annihilation of self, we shall lose ourselves.  God will remember every
deed of love, every forgetting of self, every emptying out of life.
Though we work in obscurest places, where no human tongue shall ever
voice our praise, still there is a record kept, and some day rich and
glorious reward will be given.  Is not God's praise better than man's?

"Ungathered beauties of a bounteous earth,


Wild flowers which grow on mountain-paths untrod.


White water-lilies looking up to God


From solitary tarns—and human worth


Doing meek duty that no glory gains,


Heroic souls in secret places sown,


To live, to suffer, and to die unknown—


Are not that loveliness and all these pains


Wasted?  Alas, then does it not suffice


That God is on the mountain, by the lake,


And in each simple duty, for whose sake


His children give their very blood as price?


The Father sees.  If this does not repay,


What else?  For plucked flowers fade and praises slay."



Mary's ointment was wasted when she broke the vase and poured it upon
her Lord.  Yes; but suppose she had left the ointment in the unbroken
vase?  What remembrance would it then have had?  Would there have been
any mention of it on the Gospel pages?  Would her deed of careful
keeping have been told over all the world?  She broke the vase and
poured it out, lost it, sacrificed it, and now the perfume fills all
the earth.  We may keep our life if we will, carefully preserving it
from waste; but we shall have no reward, no honor from it, at the last.
But if we empty it out in loving service, we shall make it a lasting
blessing to the world, and we shall be remembered forever.
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LAID ON GOD'S ALTAR.

"My life is not my own, but Christ's, who gave it,


And he bestows it upon all the race;


I lose it for his sake, and thus I save it;


I hold it close, but only to expend it;


Accept it, Lord, for others, through thy grace."



We have to die to live.  That is the central law of life.  We must burn
to give light to the world, or to give forth odor of incense to God's
praise.  We cannot save ourselves and at the same time make anything
worthy of our life, or be in any deep and true sense an honor to God
and a blessing to the world.  The altar stands in the foreground of
every life, and can be passed by only at the cost of all that is
noblest and best.

All the practical side of religion is summed up in the exhortation of
St. Paul, that we present our bodies a living sacrifice to God.
Anciently, a man brought a lamb and presented it to God, laid it on the
altar, to be consumed by God's fire.  In like manner, we are to present
our bodies.  The first thing is not to be a worker, a preacher, a saver
of souls; the very first thing in a Christian life is to present one's
self to God, to lay one's self on the altar.  We need to understand
this.  It is easier to talk and work for Christ than to give ourselves
to him.  It is easier to offer God a few activities than to give him a
heart.  But the heart must be first, else even the largest gifts and
services are not acceptable.

"'Tis not thy work the Master needs, but thee,—


The obedient spirit, the believing heart."



"A living sacrifice."  A sacrifice is something really given to God, to
be his altogether and forever.  We cannot take it back any more.  One
could not lay a lamb on God's altar and then a minute or two afterward
run up and take it off.  We cannot be God's to-day and our own
to-morrow.  If we become his at all, in a sacrifice which he accepts,
we are his always.

How can we present ourselves as a sacrifice to God?  By the complete
surrender of our heart and will and all our powers to him.  Absolute
obedience is consecration.  The soldier learns it.  He is not his own.
He does not think for himself, to, make his own plans; he has but one
duty—to obey.  Payson used to talk of his "lost will"—lost in God's
will, he meant.  That is what presenting one's self a sacrifice means.

It is a "living" sacrifice.  Anciently, the sacrifices were killed;
they were laid dead on the altar.  We are to present ourselves living.
The fire consumed the ancient offering; the fire of God's love and of
his Spirit consumes our lives by purifying them and filling them with
divine life.  Those on whom the fire fell on the day of Pentecost
became new men.  There was a new life in their souls, a new ardor, a
new enthusiasm.  They were on fire with love for Christ.  They entered
upon a service in which all their energies flamed.

The living sacrifice includes all the life,—not what it is now only,
but all that it may become.  Life is not a diamond, but a seed, with
possibilities of endless growth.  Dr. Lyman Abbott has used this
illustration: "I pluck an acorn from the greensward, and hold it to my
ear; and this is what it says to me: 'By and by the birds will come and
nest in me.  By and by I will furnish shade for the cattle.  By and by
I will provide warmth for the home in the pleasant fire.  By and by I
will be shelter from the storm to those who have gone under the roof.
By and by I will be the strong ribs of the great vessel, and the
tempest will beat against me in vain, while I carry men across the
Atlantic.'  'O foolish little acorn, wilt thou be all this?' I ask.
And the acorn answers, 'Yes; God and I.'"

I look into the faces of a company of children, and I hear a whisper,
saying: "By and by I will be a great blessing to many.  By and by other
lives will come and find nest and home in me.  By and by the weary will
sit in the shadow of my strength.  By and by I will sit as comforter in
a home of sorrow.  By and by I will speak the words of Christ's
salvation in ears of lost ones.  By and by I will shine in the full
radiancy of the beauty of Christ, and be among the glorified with my
Redeemer."  "You, frail, powerless, little one?" I ask; and the answer
is, "Yes; Christ and I."  And all these blessed possibilities that are
in the life of the young person must go upon the altar in the living
sacrifice.

Take another view of it.  Some people seem to suppose that only
spiritual exercises are included in this living sacrifice; that it does
not cover their business, their social life, their amusements.  But it
really embraces the whole of life.  We belong to God as truly on Monday
as on the Lord's Day.  We must keep ourselves laid on God's altar as
really while we are at our week-day work as when we are in a
prayer-meeting.  We are always on duty as Christians, whether we are
engaged in our secular pursuits or in exercises of devotion.  All our
work should therefore be done reverently, "as unto the Lord."

We should do everything also for God's eye and according to the
principled of righteousness.  The consecrated mechanic must put
absolute truth into every piece of work he does.  The consecrated
business man must conduct his business on the principles of divine
righteousness.  The consecrated millionaire must get his money on God's
altar, so that every dollar of it shall do business for God, blessing
the world.  The consecrated housekeeper must keep her home so sweet and
so tidy and beautiful all the days, that she would never be ashamed for
her Master to come in without warning to be her guest.  That is, when
we present ourselves to God as a living sacrifice, we are to be God's
in every part and in every phase of our life, wherever we go, whatever
we do.

"I cannot be of any use," says one.  "I cannot talk in meetings.  I
cannot pray in public.  I have no gift for visiting the sick.  There is
nothing I can do for Christ."

Well, if Christian service were all talking and praying in meetings,
and visiting the sick, it would be discouraging to such talentless
people.  But are our tongues the only faculties we can use for Christ?
There are ways in which even silent people can belong to God and be a
blessing in the world.  A star does not talk, but its calm, steady beam
shines down continually out of the sky, and is a benediction to many.
A flower cannot sing bird-songs, but its sweet beauty and gentle
fragrance make it a blessing wherever it is seen.  Be like a star in
your peaceful shining, and many will thank God for your life.  Be like
the flower in your pure beauty and in the influence of your unselfish
spirit, and you may do more to bless the world than many who talk
incessantly.  The living sacrifice does not always mean active work.
It may mean the patient endurance of a wrong, the quiet bearing of a
pain, cheerful acquiescence in a disappointment.

"Noble deeds are held in honor;


But the wide world sadly needs


Hearts of patience to unravel


The worth of common deeds."



There are some people who think it impossible in their narrow sphere
and in their uncongenial circumstances to live so as to win God's favor
or be blessings in the world.  But there is no doubt that many of the
most beautiful lives of earth, in Heaven's sight, are those that are
lived in what seem the most unfavorable conditions.  A visitor to
Amsterdam wished to hear the wonderful music of the chimes of St.
Nicholas, and went up into the tower of the church to hear it.  There
he found a man with wooden gloves on his hands, pounding on a keyboard.
All he could hear was the clanging of the keys when struck by the
wooden gloves, and the harsh, deafening noise of the bells close over
his head.  He wondered why people talked of the marvellous chimes of
St. Nicholas.  To his ear there was no music in them, nothing but
terrible clatter and clanging.  Yet, all the while, there floated out
over and beyond the city the most entrancing music.  Men in the fields
paused in their work to listen and were made glad.  People in their
homes and travellers on the highways were thrilled by the marvellous
bell-notes that fell from the chimes.

There are many lives which to those who dwell close beside them seem to
make no music.  They pour out their strength in hard toil.  They are
shut up in narrow spheres.  They dwell amid the noise and clatter of
common task-work.  They appear to be only striking wooden hammers on
rattling, noisy keys.  There can be nothing pleasing to God in their
life, men would say.  They think themselves that they are not of any
use, that no blessing goes out from their life.  They never dream that
sweet music is made anywhere in the world by their noisy hammering.  As
the bell-chimer in his little tower hears no music from his own ringing
of the bells, so they think of their hard toil as producing nothing but
clatter and clangor; but out over the world where the influence goes
from their work and character, human lives are blessed, and weary ones
hear with gladness sweet, comforting music.  Then away off in heaven,
where angels listen for earth's melody, most entrancing strains are
heard.

No doubt it will be seen at the last that many of earth's most
acceptable living sacrifices have been laid on the altar in the
narrowest spheres and in the midst of the hardest conditions.  What to
the ears of close listeners is only the noise of painful toil is heard
in heaven as music sweet as angels' song.

The living sacrifice is "acceptable unto God."  It ought to be a
wondrous inspiration to know this; that even the lowliest things we do
for Christ are pleasing to him.  We ought to be able to do better,
truer work, when we think of his gracious acceptance of it.  It is told
of Leonardo da Vinci, that while still a pupil, before his genius burst
into brilliancy, he received a special inspiration in this way: His old
and famous master, because of his growing infirmities of age, felt
obliged to give up his own work, and one day bade Da Vinci finish for
him a picture which he had begun.  The young man had such a reverence
for his master's skill that he shrank from the task.  The old artist,
however, would not accept any excuse, but persisted in his command,
saying simply, "Do your best."

Da Vinci at last tremblingly seized the brush and kneeling before the
easel prayed: "It is for the sake of my beloved master that I implore
skill and power for this undertaking."  As he proceeded, his hand grew
steady, his eye awoke with slumbering genius.  He forgot himself and
was filled with enthusiasm for his work.  When the painting was
finished, the old master was carried into the studio to pass judgment
on the result.  His eye rested on a triumph of art.  Throwing his arms
about the young artist, he exclaimed, "My son, I paint no more."

There are some who shrink from undertaking the work which the Master
gives them to do.  They are not worthy; they have no skill or power for
the delicate duty.  But to all their timid shrinking and withdrawing,
the Master's gentle yet urgent word is, "Do your best."  They have only
to kneel in lowly reverence and pray, for the beloved Master's sake,
for skill and strength for the task assigned, and they will be inspired
and helped to do it well.  The power of Christ will rest upon them and
the love of Christ will be in their heart.  And all work done under
this blessed inspiration will be acceptable unto God.  We have but
truly to lay the living sacrifice on the altar; then God will send the
fire.

We need to get this matter of consecration down out of cloud-land into
the region of actual, common daily living.  We sing about it and pray
for it and talk of it in our religious meetings, ofttimes in glowing
mood, as if it were some exalted state with which earth's life of toil,
struggle, and care had nothing whatever to do.  But the consecration
suggested by the living sacrifice is one that walks on the earth, that
meets life's actual duties, struggles, temptations, and sorrows, and
that falters not in obedience, fidelity, or submission, but follows
Christ with love and joy wherever he leads.  No other consecration
pleases God.
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CHRIST'S INTEREST IN OUR COMMON LIFE.

"So still, dear Lord, in every place


Thou standest by the toiling folk


With love and pity in thy face,


And givest of thy help and grace


To those who meekly bear the yoke."



One of our Lord's after-resurrection appearances vividly pictures his
loving interest in our common toil.  While waiting for him to come to
Galilee, the disciples had gone back for a time to their old work of
fishing.  They were poor men, and this was probably necessary in order
to provide for their own subsistence.  Thus fishing was the duty that
lay nearest.  Yet it must have been dreary work for them after the
exalted privileges they had enjoyed so long.  Think what the last three
years had been to these men.  Jesus had taken them into the most
intimate fellowship with himself—into closest confidential friendship.
They had listened to his wonderful words, seen his gracious acts, and
witnessed his sweet life.  Think what a privilege it was to live thus
with Jesus those beautiful years; what glimpses of heaven they had;
what visions of radiant life shone before them.

But now this precious experience was ended.  The lovely dream had
vanished.  They were back again at their old work.  How dreary it must
have been—this tiresome handling of oars and boats and fishing-nets,
after their years of exalted life with their Master!  But it is a
precious thought to us that just at this time, when they were in the
midst of the dull and wearisome work, and when they were sadly
discouraged, Christ appeared to them.  It showed his interest in their
work, his sympathy with them in their discouragement, and his readiness
to help them.

Then the revealings of his appearance that morning are for all his
friends and for all time.  We know now that our risen Saviour is
interested in whatever we have to do, and is ready to help us in all
our dull, common life.  He will come to his people, not in the church
service, the prayer-meeting, the Holy Supper only, but is quite as apt
to reveal himself to them in the task-work of the plainest, dullest
day.  Susan Coolidge writes:—

"That thy full glory may abound, increase,


And so thy likeness shall be formed in me,


I pray; the answer is not rest or peace,


But changes, duties, wants, anxieties,


Till there seems room for everything but thee,


And never time for anything but these.



"And I should fear, but lo! amid the press,


The whirl and hum and pressure of my day,


I hear thy garments sweep, thy seamless dress,


And close beside my work and weariness


Discern thy gracious form, not far away,


But very near, O Lord, to help and bless.



"The busy fingers fly; the eyes may see


Only the glancing needle which they hold;


But all my life is blossoming inwardly,


And every breath is like a litany;


While through each labor, like a thread of gold,


Is woven the sweet consciousness of thee."



There are duties in every life that are irksome.  Young people
sometimes find school work dull.  There are faithful mothers who many a
day grow weary of the endless duties of the household.  There are good
men who tire ofttimes of the routine of office, or store, or mill, or
farm.  There comes to most of us, at times, the feeling that what we
have to do day after day is not worthy of us.  We have had glimpses, or
brief experiences, of life in its higher revealings.  It may have been
a companionship for a season with one above us in experience or
attainment, that has lifted us up for a little time into exalted
thoughts and feelings, after which it is hard to come back again to the
old plodding round, and to the old, uninteresting companionships.  It
may have been a visit to some place or to some home, with
opportunities, refinements, inspirations, privileges, above those which
we can have in our own narrower surroundings and plainer home and less
congenial intimacies.

Or our circumstances may have been rudely changed by some providence
that has broken in upon our happy life.  It may have been a death that
cut off the income, or a reverse in business that swept away a fortune,
and luxury and ease and the material refinements and elegances of
wealth have to be exchanged for toil and plain circumstances and a
humbler home.  There are few sorer tests of character than such changes
as these bring with them.  The first thought always is: "How can I go
to this dreary life, these hard tasks, this painful drudgery, this
weary plodding, after having enjoyed so long the comforts and
refinements of my old happy state?"

OEBPS/Images/DigiCat-logo.png





OEBPS/text/00001.jpg
J. R. MILLER ||
B el -
W

 THE MOST
OF LIFE






